
 MINUTES OF HORSMONDEN PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 
HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 P.M. ON MONDAY 13H JUNE 2016
Present:
Cllr March (Chair) 
Councillors Stevens, Russell, Isaacs, Stanton, Holloway, Richards Davis and Jenkinson.
In attendance:

Lucy Noakes 
(Clerk)



0 members of the public.

Declarations of Interest: 
Declarations of pecuniary and non-pecuniary interests in accordance with the Code of Conduct were invited.    
 None were declared.
1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


Cllr McDermott.
2.
PUBLIC SESSION (no decisions): Members of the public have the right to speak for up to three minutes at the Chairpersons discretion on issues concerning the Parish providing the Clerk has prior notification.
None.
3.
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 
Agree the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting 24th May 2016.

The minutes for the meeting of 24th May had been circulated by the clerk beforehand. They were taken as read and proposed for acceptance by Cllr Stanton, seconded by Cllr Stevens, Unanimous.
4.
MATTERS ARISING (no decisions)


Public Rights of Way
Clerk still waiting to hear

Street Cruizer Bus

Clerk will put adverts up shortly and await notification that the youth workers can attend.

Stay and play shed at Village hall

The Council were waiting to hear when the path works would be carried out.

Conservation Area map

Cllr Isaacs will position this shortly. He will let the clerk know so that she can contact Mrs Naylor and any other interested parties about an opening ceremony, with Mrs Naylor as guest of honour. 

The historical society and Mark Stevenson may be interested in attending, or know others who are.

5.
PARISH COUNCIL FINANCE
5.1
Agree Parish Council accounts to 12th June and settlement of invoices for this period (see appendix 1)

The Clerk had circulated Appendix 1 before the meeting and a few further invoices and payments had now been added to this list. The updated list was viewed on the overhead projector and Councillors allowed time to ask any questions.

Cllr Stevens proposed acceptance of the accounts provided for the period, as outlined below, seconded Cllr Jenkinson. Unanimous.

APPENDIX 1

	Horsmonden Parish Council Accounts as at 12th  June 2016 
	
	

	
	
	Balances
	

	Current account b/fwd 24.05.2016
	
	 £     72,669.13 
	

	Deposit account b/fwd 24.05.2016
	
	 £     60,561.30 
	

	Interest received (Deposit Account)
	
	 
	 

	
	
	
	

	Item
	Ref
	Receipts
	Payments

	Mrs L Noakes- May salary 
	Flexi S/O
	 
	 £        1,012.04 

	Aon Ltd - Insurance renewal
	401720
	 
	 £        2,253.97 

	Specialist Hygiene services - May cleaning
	401721
	 
	 £           187.20 

	Viking- stationery- printer cartridges
	401722
	 
	 £            73.33 

	Mr C J Couchman- clock and play area - May
	401723
	 
	 £            83.08 

	HM Revenue and Customs- Tax & NI L Noakes
	401724
	 
	 £           146.47 

	W Filtness - cleaning benches, notice boards and shelter on VG
	402725
	 
	 £            50.00 

	SSE Contracting - May street lights maintenance
	401726
	 
	 £            71.26 

	Interest on current account
	 
	 £             3.82 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 

	
	 
	 
	

	Current Account as at 12.06.16 
	 
	 
	 £      68,795.60 

	Deposit Account as at 12.06.16 
	
	
	 £      60,561.30 

	
	
	TOTAL BANK:
	 £    129,356.90 

	
	
	
	


5.2
Chair to reconcile accounts with bank statement for period to 23rd May 2016

The Chair checked that the bank statement reconciled with the accounting statement for the period to 23rd May produced by the clerk, and signed the accounting statement appropriately. Clerk to file.

5.3
Quotation for replacing urinal flush and replacement/tighten tap(s) in the Parish Toilets

The Clerk had obtained a quotation from a local plumber, Plumber Quick, for tightening the tap in the men’s loos, as well as changing the urinal flush to a pet cock, in order to save water usage. The plumber had also suggested that the tap in the disabled toilet could be changed to push down in order to avoid it being left on, however member of the council thought it best to stick with the tap provided in the disabled pack, as currently installed.

The quotation for tightening the tap in the men’s and changing urinal flush to a petcock was £151 net. It was proposed by Cllr Davis and seconded Cllr Holloway that the clerk should ask Plumber Quick to carry out this work for £151 net. Unanimous.

Whilst on the subject it was noted that there had been several suggestions from the public as well as members of the council that the toilets were not looking very clean, and were not being cleaned very thoroughly. Clerk to investigate.

5.4
 Does the council wish to renew its subscription for clerks and councils direct?

The Clerk brought this matter to the Council’s attention as she rarely reads the magazine and can find suppliers etc on the internet these days. It was proposed by Cllr Stevens that the subscription should not be renewed. Seconded Cllr Jenkinson. Unanimous.
6.
PLANNING APPLICATIONS


i) Current applications awaiting consideration by the council:
Copyright Notice - Plans, drawing and material submitted to the Council are protected by the Copyright Acts (Section 47, 1988 Act). You may only use material that is downloaded or printed for consultation purposes; to compare current applications with previous schemes and to check whether developments have been completed in accordance with approved plans. Further copies must not be made without the prior permission of the copyright owner

	Planning Application No:
	TW/16/501529/FULL

	Proposal:
	Change of use of land from agricultural to equine use; Removal of existing stable building and erection of 5-bay stable block; Creation of permeable access track; Creation of wildlife pond. (Part retrospective)

	Location:
	Bassetts Oast Maidstone Road Horsmonden Tonbridge TN12 8HQ

	Recommendation:
	Cllr Davis seconded Cllr Holloway. unanimous

	Proposed:
	Refusal.

	Comments:
	Proposed refusal for the following reasons:
1) The change of use from agricultural to equine is inappropriate for the location and too large.
2) There is reference to an existing stable block which the council understands is a movable stable on skids and cannot therefore be considered as an existing fixed structure.
3) The proposed location of the new stable block is inappropriate. It is too far removed from other buildings and the utility sources. To protect the rural area it would be preferable to keep the buildings concentrated. Because of the distance from the main buildings there is the unnecessary requirement for an access track across green field.
4) The design of the stable block appears inappropriate because of the lack of ventilation.


	Planning Application No:
	TW/16/503785/FULL

	Proposal:
	Rear single storey garden room extension

	Location:
	Highlands Oast Marle Place Road Horsmonden Tonbridge Kent TN12 8DS

	Recommendation:
	Approval.

	Proposed:
	Cllr Russell. Seconded Cllr Richards. Unanimous

	Comments:
	Proposed approval. A reasonable extension to a residential property.



	Planning Application No:
	TW/16/503938/FULL

	Proposal:
	Demolition of utility room and erection of replacement single storey side extension.

	Location:
	Oak House Lamberhurst Road Horsmonden Tonbridge TN12 8LP

	Recommendation:
	Approval

	Proposed:
	Cllr Stevens, seconded Cllr Isaacs. Unanimous

	Comments:
	Recommended Approval. A suitable extension for modern day living.



	Planning Application No:
	TW/16/504248/LBC

	Proposal:
	Listed Building application for the removal of range cooker and reinstate the original Inglenook with Aga.

	Location:
	Broadford Goudhurst Road Horsmonden Tonbridge TN12 8EU

	Recommendation:
	Approval.

	Proposed:
	Cllr Richards, seconded Cllr Holloway. Unanimous.

	Comments:
	Recommended acceptance, subject to the conservation architects approval.


 ii)      
 Notification of applications granted and refused (no discussion)
      
Granted

TW/15/510296 – Churn Farm, Churn Lane


TW/16/502193 – Yew Tree Green Farm , Yew Tree Green Road

TW/16/502553 – Capel Manor House, Grovehurst Lane


TW/16/500498 – Broadford House, Goudhurst Road


TW/16/500471 – Orchard Business Park , Furnace lane


TW/16/500316 – High Banks, Marle Place Road


TW/16/501131 – Ashdown Bungalow, Lamberhurst Road


TW/16/502074 – Manor Farm, Maidstone Road


TW/15/509657 – Land Adjacent to Bassett’s Farm, Maidstone Road


TW/16/502337 – Broadford, Goudhurst Road


Refused.

    
TW/16/500843 – Boundary Farm, Marle Place Road

Withdrawn.

TW/16/501851 – Quince Cottage, School House Lane.


Appeals .

Land Rear of Vine Cottages, Back Lane- Appeal dismissed.


Tree Preservation Orders.

TPO – 5004/2016 – Quince Cottage, School House Lane.
7.
HIGHWAYS AND GROUNDS MAINTENANCE

7.1
Highways issues – footpaths, trees, roads, signs, verges, and markings 

The following highways problems were listed:

· Tree/growth at the end of Gun and Spit Roast car park- clerk to write to Jeremy and Kay Springett

· Hedge at Freestons sticks out beyond the marker post .Clerk to send Google image of marker post which was visible in 2009 after hedge was cut back and  to inform the residents that if the hedge is trimmed back KCC will be able to clear the drain.

· Hedge near to Hayman’s Hill entrance on Maidstone Road, needs tree cutting back – hits high vehicles.

· Drain on corner of Hayman’s Hill needs reconnecting with the pipe at the corner of Hayman’s Hill. A while ago KCC diverted the flow from this pipe to its current one which means that an 8inch pipe flows into a 6 inch pipe, causing flooding.

· Yew Tree Green Road – RHS gulley is blocked.

· Green area at the end of Willards is overgrown. Cllr Richards will double check it has not been cut before clerk contacts TCHG

· Overgrown vegetation on corner of Yew Tree Green Road and Maidstone Road (LHS as one pulls out of Yew Tree Green Road) council members think this may belong to Richard Larkin 

· Clerk to contact KHS about the dog bone areas either side of Goudhurst Road near heath Stores as people are still parking across them, blocking disabled access. Could a yellow line be painted on top of the kerb stones to demark these restricted areas? Or Keep clear on the road next to dog bone marker?

Clerk had been in contact with Mrs Ridge about the street light and had agreed to look at the light again as Mrs Ridge did not feel the light was being obstructed much at present. She did also say that they were thinking of reducing the height of the hedge in September when it is cut and this may improve the situation. Cllr Stevens made the point that the problem is also connected to the fact that this type of street light does not shed light v far. A modern head on the lamp would project light further out on to the pavements and would not be obstructed by the hedge. It was proposed by Cllr Stevens that the clerk look into the costs associated with  replacing the head of the light with a modern lamp instead as this would light the area more efficiently. Seconded Cllr Jenkinson. Carried.
7.2
Street lighting

As above. No other problems mentioned.

7.3
Agree the appointment of a road traffic consultant to provide a traffic solution for Horsmonden

The Clerk had forwarded the quotations received from MLM and Peter Brett Associates LLP to the Council for reading prior to the meeting. The third company approached DHA Group had suggested that they would prefer not to offer tender  in order to avoid any conflict of interest owing to  their involvement with current planning applications in the Village.


Both of the tenders provided excluded potential meetings with KCC highways, therefore the costs of these would need to be taken into account when considering future costs.

At the Annual Parish Meeting members of the public had voted overwhelmingly to go ahead with appointing a traffic consultant, having been given a rough idea of the costs involved.

Bearing in mind that both tenders looked quite similar in content, it was proposed by Cllr Richards that the council uptake MLM on their tender as the quoted price was significantly cheaper than that quoted by Peter Brett Associates LLP and both companies were compliant. Seconded Cllr Stevens. Unanimous.

Clerk to thank Peter Brett LLP for their tender and let MLM know. Clerk to provide Cllr Davis with a memory stick containing the speed watch data gathered so that he can collate this as necessary. Cllr Davis to liaise with MLM about this matter.
8.
ADMINISTRATION 
8.1
Emergency planning
Cllr Stanton had been working to put the draft so far into the new format provide by the Kent Resilience Group. Once this is completed the group will meet again together with the two volunteers to consider the next steps.

Cllr Isaacs to contact the school to find out about their own emergency plans.

8.2
Positioning of William Lambert plaque.
The Clerk was still trying to ascertain the situation for planning if the council wished to put a new front door into the Institute as this would need carrying out at some stage and if planning was required for this it would be more cost efficient to do planning for everything at the same time.

8.3
Village Hall- works to Oil tank pipes and side path(s).
Cllr Russell had spoken with D&A Oil tanks a while ago to tighten the joints on the oil tank outlet pipe as it was leaking at that time. D&A had suggested that the external outlet pipe should be altered so that it could be clipped to the wall as this would be more secure and prevent further potential problems.

He had quoted a ball park figure of £75 for this work to be undertaken.

Cllr Russell proposed that the council ask D&A Oil Tanks to go ahead with the moving of the pipe and clip it to the wall for safety and security reasons this was seconded by Cllr Stevens, unanimous.
8.4
Love Where we Live Awards. 

The following were recommended for nomination by the Council:


Best Group- Ready Call

Charity of the Year – HoVEC

Young Sports Achiever of the Year/ Sports Achiever of the Year (depending on his age) – Benjamin Baker 

Individual Hero – Valerie Holloway

Ethical Business Award – Steve Eastwood

 It was proposed by Cllr Richards and seconded by Cllr Russell that the clerk notify these people and groups to see if they were willing to be nominated by teh Council for the awards outlined above. Unanimous.
9. 
CORRESPONDENCE /CONSULTATIONS

9.1
Consultation from Highways England on Route Strategies 2020-2025 until 1st July 2016


https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/route-strategies-april-2015-march-2020
Cllr Russell proposed that teh council should endorses the principles set out in the document South Coast Central in that they outline plans for the A21 which passes in close proximity and affects Horsmonden parishioners. Seconded Cllr Holloway. Unanimous.

9.2
Tunbridge Wells Borough Council -  Draft Contaminated Land Supplementary Planning Document from 16th May to 27th June


http://www.tunbridgewells.gov.uk/residents/planning/planning-policy/consultations.
It was proposed by Cllr Russell that the PC should be supportive of the policy as set out in the draft document. Seconded Cllr Davis, unanimous.
9.3
 Kent County Council – consultation - Active Travel Strategy  - 18 May 2016 at 09:00 to 13 Jul 2016 www.kent.gov.uk/activetravel

Cllr Richards proposed that the Council send a response to say that it supported the principals in urban areas, but that in rural areas it is not appropriate or practical to include all the policies in the plans. Seconded Cllr Jenkinson. Unanimous.
10.
UPDATES (no decisions)

10.1
Chairman’s update 

Cllr March to attend the next Chairman’s meeting on 14th June and would report back from this next time. She will at that time also update the council on the Local Plan.

10.2 
Meetings attended (updates and feedback from meetings attended and held by council members)
Cllr March attended the KALC meeting on 25th May and will email notes from this to Council members.


   

This meeting ended at 10.30pm
HPC- 13-06-16
Initialled:
Page 1 of 6

